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Background 

The Fairfield Access Committee provides advice to Council on preventing and minimizing access difficulties for people with physical and mental disabilities and their carers, people in wheelchairs, senior residents, parents with prams, people with temporary disabilities. The Fairfield Access Committee also acts as a lobby group on behalf of residents with disabilities living in the city of Fairfield.

The committee meets once a month. The issue of accessible taxis is discussed at every meeting, as it is the only mode of transport for people with mobility problems who have no access to private transport. Members of this group often experience hardship and frustration with accessible taxis due to lack of availability of accessible taxis and the booking system. In Fairfield there are only two accessible buses, however they do not have a dedicated route.  This is due to the lack of sufficient number of buses for a route to be made. Members of the Access Committee, however, often commend taxi drivers for their services.  

Some of the same issues raised by the Regional Forum on Access Committee are also issues that affect the disabled members of the Fairfield Community. Hence in this submission we are going to raise some individual experiences in more detail to highlight the need for regulation and legislation in regards to these issues.  

Some of the needs of children and youth with disabilities were highlighted at the Youth and Disability Forum held at Fairfield City Council on 28th May 2001 in which the issue of transport and accessible taxis also arose. This submission will also raise those issues affecting children, young people and their carers. 

Booking System

According to the experiences of members of the Fairfield Access Committee the booking system has changed over a period of time. Clients have been told that bookings would no longer be accepted in advance. Also, drivers have been advised not to make private booking on their mobile phones. 

Around the end of last year, bookings needed to be made a few days in advance. This system was unreliable. Cabs would be late for appointments and/or the wrong size cab would be sent. After a few incidents some letters were sent to the taxi authorities. In June 1999, there was a particularly distressing incident involving members of this committee where four disabled residents were left stranded in the late afternoon for a couple of hours after attending a regional access committee meeting at Hawkesbury. After the incident ambulance officers treated a female passenger because she was vomiting and feeling anxious.  A number of letters were written from the Fairfield Access Committee and Regional Forum on Access Committee advocating on their behalf. The story also appeared in the local newspapers. All this brought no positive result.

At the moment, clients have been advised not to book taxis days in advance. For a while, some people got around the wait by booking cabs directly with the driver, in spite of new regulations. But at the moment some drivers have gone to seek business at the airport because they can charge higher fees. Some drivers have used the taxis that are meant to be for wheelchairs for luggage instead, leaving those passengers with a real need for their services stranded.

Another case involves a young person with disabilities who is struggling to study at TAFE.  He commented that for him long waiting times are a common every day experience. Even though he may book taxis earlier than needed, he is often late to class including exams if he relies on taxis to transport him. 

Recommendations: 

· That the booking system be reviewed and legislated to meet the needs of the disadvantaged group of people with disabilities and their carers.

· That people with disabilities are part of a consultative process. 

Response Times

The waiting time has increased since the booking in advance system has been changed in the area. Endless periods of wait and huge mobile phone bills, when the waiting is outside the home, has left people with disability worn out emotionally and very cynical about the system. An elderly man and his wife who are members of the committee live in fear of being left stranded in the street as his wife is in a wheelchair and also blind. He is concerned that his pre-paid mobile phone may ran out of credit while he is left waiting for his details to be taken over the phone for more than 15 minutes. This is after telling the booking operators that he is outside the home on a mobile phone.

Waiting time for taxis when book on the same day varies. Some people have experienced waiting up to two distressing hours on the phone to make the booking and a few more hours until the cab arrives. While others commonly wait half an hour to an hour for cabs to arrive. This can be very distressing for disabled people and their carers and family members, particularly when they need to keep Specialist Doctors appointments which may take months before a free booking is available again if the appointment is lost.

Waiting time also provokes anxiety in people with disabilities as they feel vulnerable and may feel at risk, especially in the evenings. 

Recommendation:

· A consistency in the booking system that will increase response times.

Proportion of taxi fleets accessible:
The Fairfield Community Profile 2000, deriving statistics from Centrelink figures, indicates a that there are 9,990 people receiving Disability support pension and that 1,389 people receive a Child Disability Allowance in the Fairfield area alone. 

Figures from the Queensland and New South Wales transport Authorities show that the numbers of accessible taxi licenses totals 1,026, about 14% of the total taxi fleet in the country.  This proportion of taxis to people with disabilities results in the poor service sometimes experienced.  

Also some individual experience shows that the number of taxis coming to service the area is insufficient. Especially since the Maxi-Taxi has a multipurpose use and taxi drivers can decide to use them as charter vehicles at the airport if they wish as that provides them with more profit.

Recommendation:

· More taxis for people with disabilities in proportion to the number of people in the area needing to access their services.

Universal Taxi: Availability of Maxi-Cabs.

It would be ideal to have a universal accessible taxi that services the needs of all people with disabilities. This taxi would be able to service passengers with a broad range of needs from wheelchair access to the sight impaired.  This will assist in reducing the confusion in sending the wrong taxi and waiting times. However its services would need to be regulated. A proportion of universal taxis should be allocated to each area according to the number of people with disabilities needing them to ensure people with disabilities would have equal access to it’s services. 

At the moment the Maxi-taxis are not specifically used for people with disabilities. Hence its availability for people with disabilities depends on the drivers decision rather than regulations. Therefore if a particular route and location provides better business, drivers can choose to go to their preferred area. This is despite the need of people with disabilities and adds to waiting times for these passengers, as the availability of the correct taxi is limited.  According to drivers serving people with disabilities in the area of Fairfield, it is more lucrative for them to pick up able-bodied passengers from Mascot Airport where they can make more money.  Some drivers have chosen to go to that area and people with disabilities have lost friendly drivers who were willing to receive personal bookings on their mobile phones. 

Apparently this is not an isolated instance in which drivers moved to an area where they can pick up better business.

Recommendations:
· Increased availability for people with disabilities

· Increased regulation

Economic Factors

Due to the fact that many people with disabilities rely heavily on taxis as a mode of transport, the percentage discounted by the Taxi Subsidy Scheme is usually insufficient. For an active person with disabilities who works or studies the cost of an accessible taxi is higher than the fare payed by an able-bodied person using public transport. Fares for public transport in this area are particularly high as the area is served by a private bus service.  Also the maximum amount of $30 means that people who need to travel long distances will not receive the full subsidy.

Recommendation:

· That the maximum subsidy be increased for people who need to access work and study on a regular basis.  Along the lines of a student discount for able-bodied passengers using trains and buses.

Driver skills

Mostly at the Fairfield City Access Committee, there have been commendations for the drivers of accessible taxis.  However in some instances disabled persons have reported that drivers are not aware of the special needs or the correct courtesies required.  Examples of this are loading or unloading shopping bags or wheelchairs. 

At the Children and Youth Disability Forum there was a complaint that some taxi drivers lack English proficiency, thus causing problems when getting directions which can cause delays, longer trips and anxiety.

Recommendations:

· That specialised licences be linked with specialised training for drivers on disability awareness and sensitivity to the needs of people with disabilities

· That taxi companies provide special training for identifying locations and language proficiency for NESB drivers. 

